Town of Phillipsburg

Planning Board Meeting
525 Warren Street
Minutes for Feb. 23, 2017
Mr. Kent Corcoran called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm. Mr. Corcoran led the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance. Mr. Corcoran read the Open Public Meeting Acts Statement. Those Present were:  Councilman Piazza, Chairman Corcoran, Keith Zwicker, David P. Morrisette, Jennifer McBride, Dominick Vangeli, Rosanne Rohm, Bernie Rooney and Bill Duffy. Also in attendance were William Mandry, Planning Board Attorney; Mr. Stan Schrek, Board Engineer; and Ms. Charee Carney, Recording Secretary.

Chairman Corcoran announced that since the board was short two members, Bill Duffy and Bernie Rooney fill in for those two members and are able to vote tonight.

NEW BUSINESS 
CHASE BANK – CASE #16-009, 306 Roseberry Street
Attorney Robert Ridolfi introduced himself and gave a brief description of the proposed Chase Bank application and updated materials related to the application. He then introduced the professionals representing Chase Bank. 

Mr. Schrek recommended deeming the application complete, stating all of his technical comments were addressed.

Attorney Mandry swore in Richard A Dordas, Chase employee Retail Banking Construction Manager and was deemed an expert witness. Mr. Dordas feels the site is well suited for Chase, they did a market study and feel this area is underserved and is zoned for the use and available. The next closest Chase is in Clinton and Phillipsburg would fill the gap. Chase feels they are more cutting-edge than the other banks and can serve the area better. 
Mr. Dordas described the exterior of the proposed Chase Bank as Brick and cultured stone. There will be 22 parking spots and feels 22 are sufficient. The peak hours will be Friday afternoon and Monday afternoon. They anticipate hiring 10 to 12 employees, full time and part time. The operating hours will be 9-5 during the week and 9-4 on a Saturday. 

Chairman Corcoran asked, Chase would not come to the area if they did not have enough deposit and lending base and asked if they had demographic data that they would be willing to share with the town. Mr. Dordas stated that it’s proprietary information but does not want to be disrespectful, but does know that the bank will not invest in these types of dollars if it was not a good move. 
Mr. Duffy asked, out of the 22 parking spots, will the 10 to 12 employees be taking those spots? Mr. Dordas stated that it will not be 10 to 12 at a time. Some employees will be part time and they will not all be working at the same time, but yes they will be taking those spots. 

Chairman Corcoran asked what type of services they will be offering. Mr. Dordas responded that it will be a typical full service branch, CBC branch, 24 hour ATM within the space too.
Attorney Mandry asked if Chase owned the property and Mr. Dordas responded that it is under contract. 
The Chase civil engineer and professional planner, Jeffrey Martell was sworn in by Attorney Mandry. Mr. Martell was accepted as an expert witness. 
Mr. Martell referred to exhibit A-1, explaining the existing conditions with the restaurant. He then referred to exhibit A-2, colorized with landscaping; 3028 sq. ft. ATM located in the rear with 2 driveways, having no teller service. They put the building at the front of the site, visible from all 4 sides. The main parking lot has 23 parking spots and 23 required. 7 maximum employees would be there at a time, 7 spots in a row near the ATM for the employees. The front, from the functional standpoint, will be side opposite of Roseberry Street, the only customer entrance. There will be new sidewalks and curbs. 2 lanes will be in the rear for the ATM and shelter and a 3rd lane for a bypass and for the trash truck. Most of the trash will be paper that will be shredded. 
For access they will have a “right in right out” onto Roseberry Street. The traffic engineer will discuss the comprehensive study for the traffic report. 

Chase is reducing the impervious coverage on the site, and the drainage system Mr. Martell described as the best storm water practice; they collect it on the property and pipe it. The landscaping will be significantly upgraded compared to the existing condition. Chase feels the look and feel of the property is very important with their brand. There is significant landscaping for the front on Roseberry with a couple of trees and some foundation plants along the building; 23 trees and 184 shrubs in total. 

Attorney Mandry asked Mr. Martell to describe the area, why the lighting is important. Mr. Martell explained the surrounding properties, south of property is Route 22, St Luke’s Plaza is across the street, north of the site is a developed. Chase is asking for a waiver for the lighting which exceeds what the ordinance allows which is 1 to 4 foot candles. They are exceeding, where 1.9 is required and 2 is needed. Safety is going to be applied; the lighting is LED and is contained on the property. The waiver is warranted for safety reasons and does not feel that the lighting has a negative impact on the neighboring properties or any impact on the residential properties. Attorney Mandry asked, because of the state requirement, the overall foot candle height at 6.54 has been increased because of the state requirement. Mr. Martell agreed.
Chairman Corcoran asked if they could guess how much of the light that already exists at the Burger King that is below the property, in comparison. Mr. Martell stated his opinion, that their hot spots are roughly equivalent or higher but the distribution is not the same because Chase has LED lights. Chase has a consistent light level and maybe a higher average but the other property has higher highs. Generally, the lighting would be less than like a new Wawa. Mr. Schrek stated that the state statute does not prevent light cut off of fixtures to prevent trespasser light, containing lighting on the property. Mr. Martell agreed. 
Attorney Mandry stated, if you took out the state mandate requirements, would you be within the requirements of the ordinance? Mr. Martell stated yes, and it would be less. 
Councilman Piazza stated, towards the back of the property, going towards the bowling alley, by the 2 foot candles and ATMs,  it’s not well lit and feels there should be maximum light as possible. Chairman Corcoran agreed. Mr. Duffy asked if Councilman Piazza was asking, if someone is in bowling alley parking lot, can they see the person at the ATM with the lighting that is provided. Mr. Martell responded, yes and to Councilman Piazza’s comment about the lighting being achieved. 
Mr. Martell stated that there will be all new utility connections and the water and sewage will be less than the current condition. 
Mr. Duffy stated, Chase has “a right in and a right out” on Roseberry Street, but the “right out” is straight and suggested they curb it so it’ll force the people to go right and not try to go straight. Chairman Corcoran agreed. Mr. Martell stated that he will work with Board engineer to make improvements. 
Mr. Rooney said that the right out conflicts with the jug handle
Mr. Zwicker asked who owns the elevation between the Chase property and the Burger King property. Mr. Martell stated that the wall is not on their property, but they are planning to replace the rail, with no fencing. 

Councilman Piazza asked if it were possible to place, specifically, a chain-link fence from Elder down the property, between the bowling alley parking lot and the ATMs. Mr. Martell responded a black link chain link could be installed. 

Mr. Martell stated Chase is asking for a couple of sign variances; a wall sign variance, for three signs where two are allowed. Chase would like one sign on the elevation facing Elder and feels that it’s important to have a sign on the front elevation so customers know that it’s a place of entry. Chase would also like a variance for a 3rd sign at 32 square feet, for the number of ground signs, but two are allowed. The ground signs are directional. Chase would like a variance for the number of ground signs; it’s a vertical sign element, where Chase is written on its side, an additional ground sign and an advertising sign. Chase would like 3 C-2 variances for a wall sign,  a ground sign, and a directional sign and feels the positives outweigh the negatives. 
Attorney Mandry asked if the signage proposed and in past projects, would promote public safety and benefit the flow of traffic and Mr. Martell stated yes. Mr. Martell feels that this is a well-designed parking lot. Mr. Rooney asked if they are going to have a sign with an arrow going to exit. Mr. Martell responded yes, there will be a two sided sign saying that you cannot make a left onto Roseberry and will shape the island and the curbing. Attorney Mandry asked if Mr. Martell has an opinion if the grant of the variance will promote or advance the purpose of the act benefits such deviation that would outweigh any detriments. Mr. Martell responded stated yes, with engineering certainty. 
Mr. Rooney made a motion to accept the variance for the suggested signage under a c-2 variance and Councilman Piazza seconded. The motion carried. 
Mr. Zwicker motioned to grant a waiver for the lighting, with completeness and modifications satisfied by Mr. Schrek and Mr. Duffy seconded. The motion carried. 
Frank Filiciotto, License engineer and Traffic engineer, was sworn in by Attorney Mandry and accepted as an expert witness. 
Mr. Filiciotto explained the traffic report he prepared and described the location of the site. He referenced the current driveways and compared them to the proposed driveways; the driveways near the intersection will be closed, removing conflict points. 
Mr. Filiciotto stated that he did traffic counts near the proposed site, from 11am to 2pm (peak hours) and 4pm to 7 pm on Friday September 9th and Saturday on the 10th in 2016 at 11am to 2pm. Apparently, there was a half day dismissal on Friday for the high school, and the traffic counts did accommodate. The levels of service for Elder and Roseberry was a B; the average driver will wait between 10 and 20 seconds. A 2 percent growth rate was added annually for future development such as CVS and Shammy Shine currently coming into the area and continues to operate at Service Level B. He anticipates 30 new trips during the peak hour, 1 per every 2 minutes. Many of the people will be pass-by customers. 
The two drive through lanes for the 24 hour ATMs are at the rear of the property and available for eight cars and more than sufficient queuing. The average weight time is approximately two minutes. 

The handicapped parking spots are immediately adjacent to the building, by the door. 

Mr. Filiciotto stated that there will not be a significant impact on the traffic currently in the area.

Mr. Zwicker asked if Mr. Filiciotto took any consideration of the jug handle on the other side. Mr. Filiciotto stated that he did and the jug handle accommodates all turns except the turn onto Route 22 and Roseberry. Mr. Zwicker stated that the ones coming south onto Roseberry come right in with the people coming out of Chase Bank and onto the same 2 lanes. Mr. Filiciotto stated that there is good visibility and there is approximately 50 to 60 feet between those 2 points. The Chase customer will turn well in advance before the person from the jug handle. Mr. Zwicker did not feel that the 70 feet to the light was not going to be enough space. Mr. Zwicker stated that no one really used those exits on Roseberry unless no one was there. Mr. Filiciotto stated that there would only be 1 vehicle per cycle during peak hours and customers would have to yield to the traffic. Mr. Morrisette stated that it almost impossible to get out that jug handle; their worst case scenario would be 30 cars in an already congested area that would come out of the site. Chairman Corcoran feels the people will illegally go into the left lane because of the congestion, but if the customers use the other exit on Elder Ave, it will be the same volume of people. Some may go in another direction because of the congestion. 
Council Piazza asked who owns the lot next to the gas station, which is a separate lot. The people that come out of gas station jam up the traffic at the light. 

Chairman Corcoran opened the meeting to the public. There was no public comment.
Councilman Piazza motioned to accept the application for preliminary and final site plan as proposed with the changes recommended by the board (Concrete Island curved and the black chain link fence) and Ms. McBride seconded. The motion carried. 
The Board took a five minute recess. 
MICRO MOLDING, CASE 16-007, 55 and 65 Howard

Attorney Robert Whitley representing Micro Molding stated that they own both 55 and 65 Howard and stated that they would like to join the 2 buildings. He stated that the engineer Kevin Smith is handling the application. Attorney Mandry asked if Attorney Whitley is licensed to work in the state of NJ. He stated that he is not licensed to work in the state of NJ.

Attorney Mandry swore in Mr. Smith and considered him an expert engineer and planner. 

Mr. Schrek stated the applicant is asking for six waivers. He recommends not granting the waivers except one and deems the application complete, which does not stop the application. Micro Molding can revise when they submit the final plans. 
Mr. Rooney motioned to deem the preliminary application complete and Mr. Zwicker seconded. The motion carried. 
Mr. Smith gave a brief description of the two buildings, 55 and 65 Howard. He stated that the employees park on the street, currently. Micro Molding has logistical problems pertaining to storage and would like to utilize the addition and the new building for warehousing. Micro Molding will also have two loading bays, where 3 are required. Micro Molding will delineate the paved area for parking (40 spaces) for the 40 shift work employees. There is only 20 to 25 plus visitors during the day and another 10 at night. Mr. Schrek stated that there are 38 spaces not 40. Mr. Smith made a correction, there are 53 spaces and 11 delineated spots and there are other spaces on the other side that could be delineated. He stated that he calculated 63 spaces that are required and would like a waiver for the spaces. The peak time would only need 35 spaces and the 53 spaces on this plan would be sufficient and needs relief but if the board decides that the other spaces are required to be delineated, they will comply. 

Chairman Corcoran asked how one gets to the parking spots in the back.  Mr. Smith responded there’s an opening on the Westerly side of the existing facility; it is the current stall for the tractor tailors that maneuver behind the two buildings into the space. There is a 20 foot wide access easement on adjoining lot 5 to the benefit of lot 4. He also stated that there is an easement for sanitary sewer and overhead wire easement. Mr. Duffy asked who owns the property. Mr. Smith stated that it is a vacated right of way but was not able to establish title to that property. Mr. Schrek asked what the easement allowed and he responded that he does not have that document with him and did not prepare a survey. Mr. Schrek was concerned that the plans stated that it is a utility easement and now it’s being described as an access easement. Mr. Smith stated that, to the best of his knowledge, is an access easement. 
Mr. Robert K. Kolonia was sworn in for testimony. He stated that twelve years ago, when they put on an addition, they were given permission to use the abandoned property as an entry. Mr. Schrek stated, now they are expanding on the adjacent lot to get access. Mr. Schrek wanted to make sure they have permission to do that. Mr. Smith stated that the board could make it a condition of approval. Mr. Duffy asked if they are going to clear out trees and such. Mr. Smith responded, no it is clear back there. The map states that the area is wooded. Mr. Smith stated there is gravel in that area. Attorney Mandry stated that they have to prove they have permission. Attorney Mandry stated that they either have a license to use the property or they own it or reciprocal negative easement proven in court. Mr. Kolonia stated that they have paperwork, which would be a condition of site plan approval.
Councilman Piazza stated, in regards to the tractor trailer traffic, and the turn radius, do you have tractor trailers going in and out of there now? Mr. Kolonia stated that there are tractor trailers going in and out on a daily basis, but the traffic would be lessened with the joining of the two buildings. He stated currently, the tractor trailer unloads at one building and then unloads at the second building, which would be eliminated if the two buildings were joined. Councilman Piazza stated that he was not asking that, he was asking if they currently have tractor trailer traffic now and how many trucks per day, and Mr. Kolonia stated yes there is tractor trailer traffic now and two to three semis a day. Which way do they come in and how? Mr. Kolonia stated they come down Howard Street and turn into facility and use the loading dock. As for behind the building, they come off Stockton or McKeen. Mr. Kolonia feels the connection of the 2 buildings will not increase truck traffic. 
Chairman Corcoran stated during testimony, the last time they were in front of the board, Mr Kolonia Sr. confirmed that the truck traffic was limited to 3 box trucks, no semis. Mr. Kolonia responded that outbound truck traffic is typically Fed Ex, but receiving would be tractor trailers as well as UPS; 1 to 2 semis deliver per day plus Fed Ex or UPS. 
Mr. Kolonia stated that the traffic will not increase and submitted an email as evidence from Chief Robert Stettner, read aloud for the record “As per whether your proposed plans would create any further traffic that would pose an issue, the answer would be no. I understand that your business has operated from this location for 30 plus years. The Phillipsburg Police Department can foresee no issues with truck traffic accessing a proposed new loading dock area on an addition that is proposed to connect 65 and 55 Howard Street addresses for Micro Molding Inc.”. 
Mr. Schrek stated that if Mr. Stettner was there to testify, he would ask if he approves the conflicting motions on Howard Street, blocking traffic. Mr. Schrek stated that he wants the police chief to give more support that he concurs with these movements. Mr. Schrek stated that he would like the chief to reword his statement. Councilman Piazza asked if Chief Stettner looked at the plans. Mr. Kolonia stated Chief Stettner has not seen the detailed plans, but he has seen pictures of the buildings and is quite familiar with the property. Mr. Schrek stated that if there is an accident, the records will be looked at by all attorneys. 
Mr. Kolonia stated that parking on Howard would be removed and they would park on the new proposed spots and there would be less foot traffic, providing safety. Mr. Rooney stated that if there are cars parked on Howard, the trucks not going to be able to make that turn. Mr. Schrek stated that at the River View application hearing, we stated that we would not have parking, like any T intersection, but Mr. Schrek did not anticipate those backing movements from the building. Chairman Corcoran stated that your father, Mr. Kolonia Senior’s concern was that if the planning board gave River View the opportunity for development, it would impact their opportunity to back their package trucks in the location, not tractor trailers. The board’s response – if we had to, the board would make a recommendation to add a no parking sign for a limited amount of feet during 8am to 6pm, weekdays only. But the council would have to make a no parking zone. 
Chairman Corcoran stated, in regard to illegal movements, a company by Walter’s Park, back trucks daily, where kids cross the street to go to school. 
Mr. Duffy asked Mr. Schrek, if he has any idea from this turning template where River View’s driveway is. Mr. Schrek stated that he could compare at a different time and when going over the plans for River View, he can advise council to have a no parking on that street in that area. Mr. Duffy was concerned that the tractor tailors would be blocking the driveway, but Chairman Corcoran stated that he believes that it would not block the driveway. 
Mr. Smith stated that the connection of the two buildings will not increase the employees and they would not need additional spaces and feels the parking is more than sufficient but needs relief from the board for the 53 spaces. They would not park on the street anymore. They will clarify the right away area.
Mr. Smith stated that the drainage area is paved and they are decreasing the impervious coverage by joining the two buildings, but they will prepare documents to satisfy Mr. Schrek and demonstrate that they do not have an impact on drainage from rate or volume of runoff. They do not affect drainage patterns; everything flows toward Howard and the railroad. There is a positive impact because there will be more roof area and the water is cleaner. 

Mr. Smith stated that in the lighting analysis, they didn’t include the lighting levels. They expect to light the dock area, but do not require bright lights and will be sensitive to spillage to Howard Street. They will expand this to Mr. Schrek’s satisfaction. Mr. Duffy asked if they would include front lot four. Mr. Smith stated that they already have existing lights and will not alter them.
As for traffic, Mr. Smith stated that there will not be an increase of employees and combining the buildings solves the existing parking problem - logistically helping Micro Molding work well too. The new plan opposed to the prior uses of the other building will be better for traffic because their use is warehousing. The beer distributer would have created more truck traffic. He feels they will have a positive impact on traffic as a result of this proposal.
Mr. Smith referenced Mr. Schrek’s review letter, as for the existing bulk variances, both frontages of buildings are closer than permitted. They have an existing side yard condition for lots 3 and 4. The required side yard of 15 ft. and structure on lot 3 has a side yard of 5 ft. and lot 4 is 10.4 ft. The addition will be crossing the property. 
Attorney Mandry asked if Micro Molding is held in a corporate name and if the new lot is going to be in the same name. It was stated the deed is in two separate names but could be changed to the identical names. The lots are two separate entities. Attorney Mandry stated that the names would have to be in identical names and the consent of the tax assessor. 
Mr. Smith stated that they will have a zero setback if they are able to merge the lots. Mr. Duffy asked what is going to happen with the current loading dock. Mr. Kolonia stated they will still continue to use the loading dock. Mr. Smith stated they will be providing at least three loading docks. Mr. Duffy asked if they would still be using the overhead door, by the parking spots. Mr. Smith stated yes and some of the cars could move if needed. 
Mr. Smith referenced the parking and circulation portion of Mr. Schrek’s letter, requested relief of 53 spaces to be acceptable. Mr. Schrek asked about the handicapped spots currently and where they are located. Mr. Smith stated they can build a ramp up the back (does not have curbing and is paved), according to ADA standards. Mr. Smith stated they have designated handicapped spaces on ground level and opportunities to meet the requirement. 
Mr. Schrek asked about the sanitary line. Mr. Smith responded that it is not a shallow line and the trucks have driven in that area for an extended period of time already. 
Mr. Zwicker asked if they have a shed in the back. Mr. Kolonia stated they will be removing the trailers. Mr. Zwicker asked that if we have a walking trail, will they be willing to put up fencing or something because it looks like the trailers are on the railroad bed now and they responded they will comply if the fencing is necessary.

Mr. Kolonia stated they have 40 employees spread around the clock, 5 days a week. They have 25 during normal business hours, 8 for 2nd shift, and 8 on 3rd shift.
Mr. Kolonia stated they are a medical facility and the building will be lighted appropriately. They also plan to add shrubbery. Mr. Smith stated that when they combine the buildings, they plan to make it blend together and not a patchwork of buildings.  Councilman Piazza stated that there are a lot of unanswered questions. Mr. Smith asked if he should make the application a preliminary and come back with a final and Chairman Corcoran stated yes. 

Chairman Corcoran and Mr. Zwicker stated that if we grant a preliminary approval, the conditions would be to resolve the easement in the back, who owns the alley, fencing if trail goes through, for Chief Stettner to review the turning template, joining building on two separate properties (Mandry recommends putting the properties in the same name and merging the lots), and the existing nonconforming variances.
Mr. Kolonia stated that he will meet with the tax assessor to merge the two lots. 

Mr. Bill Timmons from 230 South Main Street stated that the right away has been in existence for almost forever. The distance from the rail to that roadway is in excess of 15 feet so he didn’t understand how that would a problem with the trails.  There was problems servicing because of the parking and it’s not their fault because they didn’t have parking before and feels it would probably be an asset to the town because where the beer distributer was, they had 15 to 20 trucks coming in and out of there a day. It would also be better to allow them to be one building so they don’t have to load and then move to the next building and load again. 

Councilman Piazza asked Mr. Timmons if he saw any problems with the tractor trailer traffic back there. Mr. Timmons responded no. Mr. Schrek stated, as a professional opinion, that it’s not the traffic that he is concerned with; it’s the illegal maneuvering that he is concerned about because it is unsafe. 

Mr. Rooney it doesn’t make sense if require Micro Molding to have fencing, because there are trees that act as a buffer. 

Mr. Morrisette asked Mr. Kolonia if he would prefer a fence and he responded that there already is a wooded buffer and would consider it more if there wasn’t a wooded buffer to keep people off the property. The board decided to take the fence off for the condition. The final site plan cannot be voted on tonight because the planning board does not have jurisdiction of the items that are in question for the conditions. 
Mr. Zwicker motioned to make a preliminary approval of the plan (finding out the right away in the back, the utility easement, police chief review) and Mr. Duffy seconded. The motion carried.
Mr. Kolonia asked if he has to come in front of the board. Attorney Mandry stated that they would have to come back and the board should vote on the variances. Attorney Mandry stated that Micro Molding could come back to the next meeting and they don’t have to re notice and to keep us advised as to status and if we can carry to the next meeting. Ms. Carney stated that they need to communicate with her so she knows to put them on the agenda. 
MINUTES

Mr. Duffy asked if alternates could vote on minutes if they were there. Attorney responded that alternates could vote if they were there. 

Ms. McBride motioned to approve the minutes of January 26, 2017 and Ms. Rohm seconded. The motion carried.

Mr. McBride motioned to approve the minutes of February 6, 2017 and Mr. Zwicker seconded. The motion carried with an abstention from Mr. Duffy.
Mr. Morrisette motioned to approve the bills as presented and Ms. McBride seconded. The motion carried. 

OLD BUSINESS

Mr. Duffy motioned to adjourned. 
There being no further business before the Board this evening, the meeting was adjourned at 10:02p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Charee Carney

Recording Secretary

